
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	February 25, 2008 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 443

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Balandin, Alex

Barth, Matt

Bhanu, Bir

Bhuyan, Laxmi 

Boretz, Mitch

Chute, Richard 

Deshusses, Marc

Haddon, Robert

Hartney, Pat

Jiang, Qing

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Ravishankar, Chinya

Rodgers, Victor (for Jerry Schultz)

	Absent:
	Norbeck, Joe

Schultz, Jerry




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
Roger added two topics: coordination of departmental Board of Advisors meetings with Tech Horizons 2008; and delegation of signature authority.
Reza circulated a copy of MSE’s Graduate Program proposal.  There are 39 “founding” faculty members in MSE from BCoE and other UCR departments.  Also, Reza thanked Jim Dexter, Richard Chute and Jun Wang for organizing a successful Engineering Week last week.  This event included the dedication of the Tau Beta Pi “Bent” monument between Bourns A and EBUII.

2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

Pat thanked Mitch for taking minutes of the last meeting.  The revised minutes of the 2/11/08 Chairs/Directors meeting were unanimously approved.  
3.  Retreat Updates – Reza
Reza noted the Faculty Retreat information attached to the meeting agenda. Family members are invited to attend the opening night’s Reception and the Sunday Lunch. He noted that there will be a presentation on Teaching Excellence by Sylvia Hurtado from UCLA after Friday’s dinner.  Reza will lead a discussion on Strategic Planning & Priority Setting on Sunday morning.
4.  Master of Engineering - Reza
Reza pointed out the draft Master of Engineering (MEng) Program material attached to the agenda and asked for feedback.  Marc noted that the results from the recent industry survey indicated that cost, location and schedule were very important to potential participants and that on-line instruction was preferred.  He commented that an on-line degree means that competition becomes global and that the program needs to be unique to be competitive.  Also, he noted that CEE faculty are generally supportive of an MEng Program although the extent to which the program will contribute to the department reaching its vision remains to be answered.  Reza responded that he envisioned that few additional resources would be needed since most of the courses would be videotaped versions of classes already being offered.  As such, it shouldn’t divert significant BCoE resources and, if successful, would generate additional faculty FTE and fellowship support for grad students.  It was noted that the proposed MEng Program has been modeled after similar programs at Stanford and the University of Conn.  UCLA also has a similar Program but it is an MS degree program with no thesis or in-state residence required.  BCoE’s Program would be a technical (engineering) degree and would include a required (4 unit) project.  The student projects could generate additional industry contacts for BCoE.  There would be no new courses, except the “core” courses which would probably be taught by business lecturers.  The BCoE Dean’s Office will support costs of the core courses.  MEng fees would be the standard UCR course fees.  All lectures would be videotaped and would be available on-line to enrolled MEng students.  Reza noted that the campus, and probably the UC system, would have to approve the MEng Program.  As such, he suggests that BCoE process one MEng proposal that would include specialization options (as developed by each department).  It was noted that USC’s Program is available realtime on the web but that it causes conflicts for participants that have jobs or are unavailable during those course times.  It was noted that Blackboard could be used as MEng’s discussion forum.  Reza asked for one department to volunteer to develop a draft MEng specialization proposal that could be used as the basis for a general BCoE proposal.  A BCoE faculty member will receive one course relief for preparing this proposal.  A unanimous voice vote approved the development of an MEng Program for BCoE. 
5.  Budget Cuts Update - Reza
Reza distributed two handouts:  an FY 2007 Summary of BCoE State Fund Expenditures and a Summary of Allocations to BCoE Faculty Members (through 1/31/08).  The first document categorizes $16M of FY 2007 State Fund expenses.  Pat noted that over 55% ($9M) of BCoE’s State expenses are related to faculty salaries and benefits.  Another $3.3M is for staff salaries/benefits and $580K goes for lecturer salaries/benefits.  It was noted that the operating expenses for the Dean’s Office and departments appears reasonable.  Pat noted that a 10% budget cut for BCoE would equate to about $1.6M or about half the amount expended for staff salaries/benefits.  Reza pointed out that departments should review lecturer appointments to verify that all these individuals are needed.  Also, he stated that departments will be asked to detail the effect on lecturer expenses of any new faculty hire recommendation. He expects that each new faculty hire would reduce the need for lecturers.  Also, some departments could reduce lecturer expenses by combining course offerings that are similar between departments or between a BCoE department and a department in CNAS.  Also, it was noted that many universities do not provide course relief for Assistant Professors for their entire 6-year appointments.  Reza requested that departments evaluate all options to reduce costs and/or increase resources at the department level.  
6.  ABET – Mitch

Mitch reported that EE and Computer Engineering are making good progress on drafting responses to the ABET review.  These responses are due in June 2008.  Also, Mitch reported that Roger had looked at Purdue’s assessment program and found examples and approaches that we could use.  The EE and CE program groups are designing a survey, and we propose to use a web-based service called Survey Monkey to deliver it.  This is the service that Purdue uses.  The cost is $300 per year.  Ravi noted that BCoE Student Affairs already uses Survey Monkey so there should be no additional cost to BCoE.  Mitch pointed out that the Dean’s Office is not doing alumni surveys anymore.  Also, each department should develop its own survey tailored to its own needs.  EE and CS will start using Survey Monkey within the next week and should have results in three weeks.  It was noted that a 10-15% survey response rate is typical and should be acceptable.  Also, Student Affairs will continue to do student exit surveys each year.  Ravi offered to coordinate quarterly or annual meetings between Student Affairs and departments to discuss ABET related issues.  Lastly, Mitch pointed out that some faculty had recommended establishing a Wiki tools that could be used by faculty and staff to systematically log ABET related information such as reasons for course changes, etc.  Such a Wiki would make the next ABET proposal preparation process much easier.  Roger indicated that EE is already developing such a Wiki.  
7.  Academic Recruitment – Mark

Mark stated that most departments have scheduled faculty candidate interviews through March.  It was noted that Reza now has the approval for Assistant Professor level appointments Step I, II, III.  In response to a question, Reza indicated that BCoE faculty offers will now include a requirement to respond within 1-2 weeks.  Extensions will be granted on a case by case basis.  Lastly, it was noted that UCR has dropped the formal classroom teaching requirement for adjunct appointments.  Teaching can be satisfied by graduate student instruction.  
8.  Graduate Education – Mark

Mark distributed a Graduate Student Applications summary through 2/18/08.  This summary indicates that BCoE international applications are up 34% from last year but domestic applications are only up 6%.  The number of enrolled graduate students is on target.  Reza noted that a pipeline of grad students needs to come from BCoE undergrads.  Some BCoE faculty reportedly discouraged undergrads to attend UCR’s grad schools and this is contrary to BCoE’s best interests.  Reza stated that we should not be sending our best students to other institutions.  There should be an annual event for upper division students to present grad school information such as GRE tests, fellowship support, etc.  This could also be done during annual advising in each department or by Jun Wang (with assistance from Siria Martinez).  It was suggested that there standard Powerpoint slides with this information that each department could add to its annual advising presentation.  ME invites its students with GPA’s above 3.5 to a special meeting each year in an effort to encourage these students to enroll in graduate school at UCR.  It was noted that faculty are the main factor of grad school selection and that they should take an active role in recruiting students.  Lastly, Reza announced that he will provide additional recruitment funding for diversity faculty candidates as long as they are not lower on the department’s priority list than other candidates.  
9.  Undergraduate Education – Ravi

Ravi announced that BCoE faculty volunteers are needed for the mid-March Chancellor’s and Regent’s Scholars event at UCR.
10.  Department/Center’s Updates
Roger asked if departments were trying to coordinate their Board of Advisors meetings with the upcoming Tech Horizons 2008 event.  Although this was done last year, most departments are not trying to coordinate Board meetings with Tech Horizons this year.  Reza reminded participants that Christine Pence is coordinating Tech Horizons 2008.
Also, Roger asked if he could delegate signature authority for travel, purchase orders, etc. to his MSO.  Pat responded that some departments already do this although he suggests that the Chairs still approve all entertainment requests and perhaps retain signature authority for large requests such as equipment.  It was also asked if there was any update on UCR’s reimbursement policy for purchases below $500.  Pat responded that the UCR Policy still requires all purchases to be made by appropriately designated officials.  BCoE staff and faculty are not official purchasing representatives of UCR so purchases made by faculty/staff may or may not be reimbursed by UCR.  Pat again recommended that the standard UCR purchasing mechanisms be used including Ebuys and Procard if at all possible.  Infrequent reimbursements for small amounts probably won’t be a problem but departments should review its reimbursement histories to determine if specific faculty/staff would benefit from a Procard.  Since training is required before a Procard can be issued, the Dean’s Office will coordinate a special training session for BCoE faculty/staff that want a Procard.  Ravi mentioned that UCI currently redelegates signature authority for purchases below $500 to Deans and Vice Chancellors.  Ravi will forward a copy of this UCI policy to Pat who will follow-up with UCR Purchasing.
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Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting
February 25, 2008
Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 443
1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor
Reza
2.
Approval of Minutes from February 11, 2008 Meeting
Pat

3.
Retreat Updates





Reza
4.
Master of Engineering





Reza
5.
Budget Cuts - update





Reza
6.
ABET







Mitch

7.
Academic Recruitment




Mark

8.
Graduate Education





Mark

9.
Undergraduate Education 




Ravi

10.
Department/Center’s Updates




Chairs/Directors

11.
Other topics

The next scheduled meeting will be
Monday, March 10, 2008
Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 443
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